
	Minutes

The University of Toledo

51st Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Monday, June 18, 2012
Driscoll Alumni Center Schmakel Room
1:00 p.m.


	The fifty-first meeting of The University of Toledo Board of Trustees was held on Monday, June 18, 2012, on the Main Campus in the Schmakel Room, Driscoll Alumni Center.  Chair Carroll L. Ashley called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.  Ms. Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs, recorded the minutes.  


	CALL TO ORDER



	The following Board of Trustee members were in attendance:

Carroll L. Ashley
Joshua R. Beekman, Student Trustee
Susan E. Gilmore

William C. Koester
Linda N. Mansour
Susan Palmer

Sharon Speyer
John S. Szuch
The following Board of Trustee members were absent:
Heather M. Griffin, Student Trustee
S. Amjad Hussain
Richard B. McQuade, Jr.
John J. Perez

Gary P. Thieman
Joseph H. Zerbey, IV

A quorum of the Board was constituted.

The following individuals were also in attendance:
Lawrence Anderson, Chair/Professor Astronomy/President Faculty Senate

Jamie Barlowe, Interim Dean College of LL&SS

Frank Calzonetti, VP Government Relations

Rupali Chandar, Associate Professor Astronomy

Michael Cushing, Assistant Professor Astronomy

David Cutri, Director Internal Audit

David Dabney, CFO and VP Finance
Michael Dowd, Associate Professor/Chair of the Economics Department
Johnnie Early, Dean College of Pharmacy

Marcie Ferguson, Strategic Plan Coordinator
Timothy Gaspar, Dean College of Nursing

Jeffrey Gold, Chancellor and Executive VP Biosciences and Health Affairs/ 

     Dean of the College of Medicine and Life Sciences

Elizabeth Hagen, Assistant to VP and General Counsel
Lloyd A. Jacobs, President
Marcia King-Blandford, Vice Provost Academic Operations
Patricia Komuniecki, Vice Provost Graduate Affairs/Dean College of Graduate 

     Studies
Cathi Kwapich, Assistant Provost Enrollment

Patrick Lawrence, Professor and Department Chair Geography

Chuck Lehnert, VP Administration
Joyce McBride, Director of Budget and Planning
William McMillen, Provost and Executive VP Academic Affairs
Diane Miller, Assistant VP Federal Relations

Michael O’Brien, VP/Director of Athletics
Peter Papadimos, VP and General Counsel
Kaye Patten Wallace, VP for the Student Experience

Neal Raisman, Academic Customer Service Consultant
Scott Scarborough, Sr. VP/UTMC Executive Director
John David Smith, Associate Professor Astronomy

Vern Snyder, VP Institutional Advancement

Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs
Daniel Steinbock, Dean College of Law
Jon Strunk, Media Relations Manager
Barbara Tartaglia, AVP Development

Margaret Traband, Vice Provost Undergraduate Studies
Kevin West, Sr. Human Resource Officer

	ATTENDANCE



	Chair Ashley requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the May 14, 2012 Board meeting and accept them as written.  A motion was received from Trustee Palmer and seconded by Trustee Gilmore.  The meeting minutes were approved by the Board members present.

	APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES


	Chair Ashley requested a motion to approve the Consent Agenda items as listed on the agenda.  A motion for approval of all Consent Agenda items was received by Trustee Mansour, seconded by Trustee Szuch, and approved by the Board members.

	APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA



	Dr. Jacobs announced that UT student athletes earned a record 3.266 GPA in the Spring 2012 semester and 70% earned a 3.0 GPA.  The 3.266 GPA marked the seventh consecutive semester that UT student athletes have earned a combined GPA of 3.1 or higher, and the twelfth time in the last 14 semesters above a 3.1 GPA.  It is the first time in school history that 14 varsity sports registered a team GPA of 3.0 or higher.  Dr. Jacobs congratulated the student athletes on this great accomplishment.  Mr. Michael O’Brien indicated that the teams have been extremely competitive with the other teams and extended his congratulations to the athletes and their coaches.
Dr. Jacobs reported that today celebrates the completion of merging and updating the policies between the Main Campus and the Health Science Campus.  Since the inception of the project, 516 policies have been newly written, merged, undergone major or minor revisions, reaffirmed, or withdrawn.  Under the leadership of Provost William McMillen and University Policy Coordinator Beth Hagen, this work was completed by a 15-member committee comprised of Main Campus and Health Science Campus faculty members and administrators, who conducted a comprehensive, thorough review and integration of administrative and academic policies on the Main and Health Science Campuses.  The committee established a permanent policy process to ensure that each policy would have consistent structure, a responsible owner, thorough vetting, formal approval, and systematic review.  To ensure transparency and streamline the process, each policy goes through a comment period open to all stakeholders that encourage discussion from the University community regarding draft and newly signed policies.  Today, all of the current policies have been placed at a single location on the University’s website to ensure easy access by faculty, staff, students, and the general public.  The University’s process and website have received favorable comment from other institutions for its convenience, accessibility and organization.  The City College of Chicago ranked the University’s policy process and website as one of the top four in the country.  Dr. Jacobs thanked the Committee and Ms. Hagen who was the leader in making this project happen and the prime mover in bringing it to completion.  
Dr. Jacobs read sections of the Proclamations for outgoing Trustee Richard B. McQuade, Jr. and Student Trustee Heather M. Griffin both of whom were absent.  Dr. Jacobs thanked them for their dedication and hard work.  Chair Ashley requested a motion for approval of the Proclamations which was received by Trustee Palmer, seconded by Trustee Gilmore, and approved by all Board members present.
Dr. Jacobs also presented a Proclamation of appreciation to outgoing Board of Trustees’ Chair Carroll Ashley, which he read.  Mr. Ashley thanked Dr. Jacobs and the Trustees for their support and stated it was a pleasure to serve with them.  He stated that UT has emerged as a leader in the region and it is exciting to see this transformation in such a short period of time.  Groundbreaking for the IISC Center this morning is another component of an extremely exciting future for this institution that will change the way education is presented.  He stated that UT is in good hands and wished the new Chair success.  Trustee Koester requested a motion to approve Mr. Ashley’s Proclamation.  A motion was received by Trustee Gilmore, seconded by Trustee Mansour and approved by all Trustees present.  Vice Chair Koester thanked Mr. Ashley for his outstanding service to UT.
	PRESIDENT’S REPORT



	Dr. Kaye Patten Wallace reported that today’s Strategic Plan Update from Directions2011 would concentrate on Goal 4 and the N. Raisman & Associates Customer Service Audit “Why Students Leave College.” She introduced Dr. Neal Raisman of N. Raisman & Associates who, since 1999, indicated his business has helped over 400 colleges, universities and associated businesses improve retention and revenue through improved academic customer service and hospitality excellence in the U.S., Canada and Europe.  Dr. Raisman reviewed those institutions that he previously worked with and provided info on his credentials.  He discussed academic customer service issues with the Board members and shared a list of the top five things that students want from a university -- No. 1 being a positive environment that encourages learning and makes them feel valued and welcome.  He reported that there is a difference between service and hospitality and that it is a “big” difference.
Dr. Jacobs requested input from the Board that this action is a step in the right direction.  Trustee Speyer encouraged the administration to identify metrics to measure progress going forward – measurements are important including specific results from the different colleges.  Several trustees applauded the work that is being done and look forward to future progress reports.  


	UT STRATEGIC PLAN: DIRECTIONS 2011, GOAL 4 PROGRESS UPDATE



	Committee Vice Chair Linda Mansour invited Mr. Chuck Lehnert to present the Personnel Action Reports for June 18.  President Jacobs called out the appointment of Dr. Jamie Barlowe in the report from Interim Dean to a permanent position as Dean of the College of Language, Literature and Social Sciences.  After discussion, Chair Ashley requested a motion to approve the Personnel Action Reports.  A motion was received by Trustee Mansour, seconded by Trustee Szuch and the Personnel Action Reports were approved by the Board.
President Jacobs reported that the Astronomy Department has emerged exemplifying excellence and national stature with a major new opportunity to elevate astronomy research at UT.  Dr. Jacobs invited Dr. J. D. Smith to provide the Board members with this exciting news.  Dr. Smith discussed the solid foundation of astronomy research at UT over the last 50 years and reported that the last five years have undergone a period of renewed growth meeting and even out-performing aspirational peers.  UT astronomy research has received major international exposure and received significant recognition through some of the most prestigious awards for faculty in the sciences.  This includes major roles in the most powerful space observatories:  Spitzer, Hubble, Herschel, and WISE. Dr. Smith stated that the hallmark of the best astronomy programs is dedicated telescope access and that the cutting edge of the discovery process is deeply driven by technology.  Potential partnerships were explored with one consortium and telescope identified that represents a unique opportunity and is well-matched for long-term research goals.  UT has been provided the opportunity to get in on the ground floor of a brand new, state-of-the-art telescope being commissioned this summer in owned and operated by the historic Lowell Observatory.  Current partners include the University of Maryland and Boston University – both leading programs in astronomy and astronomical instrumentation.  As full partners with an equal voice in governance, UT will have flexibility to open new areas of research, for student-centered research, to drive new and innovative instrumentation, and to build on successes in space-based discoveries.  It was mentioned that UT’s Astronomy program Ritter projector was featured in yesterday’s Columbus Dispatch – comparing UT to Ohio State University’s attempts to move forward this this area. This new partnership is expected to dramatically increase the international prestige of UT, bring new funding opportunities, and drive recruitment of top students, postdoctoral researchers, and faculty.  The Discovery Channel plans to air special first-light programming of the Discovery Channel Telescope in September. The First Light Gala in Flagstaff, Arizona in July will include a signing event with Lowell’s trustees, D.C. founder John Hendricks, including keynote speaker Mr. Neil Armstrong.  Dr. Smith invited UT Board representation attend this special event.
Mr. Dabney outlined the financial aspects of the telescope consortium opportunity as follows:

· Initial buy-in of $1.4 million using FY 2012 funds

· Annual operations support of $125,000

· New research starting in 2014

· New STEM Program adding 20 new students by 2014

· Addition of 28 undergraduate students by 2018

· Addition of 9 graduate student per year by 2018

· Internal rate of return before SSI = 9%

Chair Ashley requested a motion from the Board of Trustees to proceed with this partnership.  A motion was received from Trustee Palmer, seconded by Trustee Koester and approved by all Trustees present.  


	ACADEMIC 
AND STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE


	Trustee Dr. Amjad Hussain, Chair of the Clinical Affairs Committee, was absent and Vice Chair Sharon Speyer presented the Committee report by requesting the Board’s acceptance of the May and June Committee meetings’ minutes.  A motion was provided by Trustee Gilmore, seconded by Trustee Koester and approved by the Board.

	CLINICAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	External Affairs Committee Chair John Szuch invited Dr. Patrick Lawrence to provide the Trustees with an update of the very good work that is being done to clean up the Ottawa River.  The habitat Restoration Project includes 3,700 feet of the Ottawa River on UT’s Main Campus. Dr. Lawrence distributed a Fact Sheet about the Restoration Project and a brochure outlining five years of accomplishment of the President’s Commission on the River.  The overall intent of the project is to improve natural habitat within the Ottawa River on the Main Campus and contribute to overall efforts underway along the river within our community. Dr. Lawrence recognized the support of the President’s Office, Mr. Lehnert’s staff -- Facilities and Grounds, for their “in-kind” work and reported that UT is part of a cooperative partnership with other groups to clean up different areas of the river.  Mr. Szuch told Dr. Lawrence that the Board appreciates his leadership and hard work in this area which is benefiting the community.

	EXTERNAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE


	Finance Committee Chair Koester reported that at the May 14 Board meeting they approved Resolution No. 12-05-04”  “Creation and Development of an Inter-Professional Immersive Simulation Center” on the Health Science Campus. He commented that the ceremonial groundbreaking for that Center was held this morning.
Mr. Dabney was invited to present the recommended budget for fiscal year ending June 30, 2013.  All Trustees received a copy of the budget for their review prior to the meeting. Mr. Dabney reported that the budget shows a $7.6 million reduction in State Share of Instruction (SSI) dollars, and a $15 million investment in state capital dollars that will be used to fund routine maintenance.  An in-state undergraduate tuition increase of 3.5% was recommended with no general fee increases. The combined $797.6 million budget consists of a $529.7 million budget for the academic enterprise and a $267.9 million for the clinical enterprise.  The budget process included many months of meetings and conversations with Faculty Senate, Student Government, and staff.  Board Chair Ashley requested a motion for approval of the FY 2013 budget.  The motion was received by Trustee Palmer and seconded by Trustee Speyer. All Trustees present were in agreement with its passage.

	FINANCE COMMITTEE


	On behalf of the Nominating Committee, Trustee Speyer as Chair with Trustees Gilmore and Mansour as members, recommended the slate of Board officers for FY 2013 as – Trustee William C. Koester as Chair, Trustee Joseph H. Zerbey, IV as Vice Chair, and Ms. Joan A. Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs, as Secretary.  Ms. Speyer thanked her colleagues and the entire Board for their candor and participation in the selection process.  Chair Ashley requested nominations from the floor and upon receiving none, asked for a motion to close nominations, which was received by Trustee Gilmore and seconded by Trustee Szuch.  Chair Ashley then requested a motion for approval of Board Officers for FY 2013, which was received by Trustee Gilmore and seconded by Trustee Mansour.  Board Chair Ashley congratulated the newly elected officers.

	NOMINATING COMMITTEE



	Trusteeship, Governance and Audit Committee Chair Richard McQuade was absent, as well as Vice Chair Joseph Zerbey.  Dr. Jacobs presented Resolution No. 12-06-10:  “Revision of Constitutions, Bylaws and Rules.”  This Resolution requests that all University constitutions, bylaws and rules will be revised in accordance with the University Council Constitution.  Each revised constitution, bylaws and rules shall state the following:  “Nothing in this constitution, bylaws, or rules shall conflict with the University Council Constitution as approved by the Board of Trustees of the University.  In the event of a conflict, the University Council Constitution shall prevail.”  Board Chair Ashley requested a motion for approval of Resolution No. 12-06-10, which was received by Trustee Palmer and seconded by Trustee Koester.
Ms. Stasa reported that the FY 2013 Board of Trustees’ meeting schedule will be released within the next couple weeks.


	TRUSTEESHIP, GOVERNANCE AND AUDIT 

COMMITTEE


	There was no need for an Executive Session.

	EXECUTIVE SESSION


	Dr. Jacobs announced that a contract extension has been agreed upon between UT and AFSCME Local 2415 and AFSCME Ohio Council 8.  The extension does not change the current contract but extends it one year through June 30, 2013.  Dr. Jacobs reported that this is good work on behalf of Mr. George Tucker, AFSCME Council 8 Regional Director; Mr. Randy Desposito, AFSCME Local 2415 President; and, Mr. Chuck Lehnert, UT VP Administration.  He stated that this extension is helpful to the University with regard to its finances and recommended Board approval.  A ratification vote by the union workers will be taken on June 27.  Chair Ashley requested a motion from the Board for approval of the extension, which was received by Trustee Gilmore and seconded by Trustee Palmer.  Mr. Ashley stated that he is very pleased that AFSCME has taken this direction and appreciates all efforts on behalf of the University.  All Board members present were in agreement with the motion’s passage.

	OTHER BUSINESS



	There being no further business before the Board, Trustee Ashley adjourned his last meeting as Chair at 2:00 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT
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